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Request:  Acknowledge receipt of a report on collection of Paid Family and Medical Leave Insurance 
contributions and repayment of General Fund-supported startup costs related to the program.  
 
Analysis:  House Bill 5007 (2021) -- the budget bill for the Employment Department -- included the 
following budget note:  

The Employment Department is directed to work with the Legislative Fiscal Office to report to 
an appropriate legislative committee on progress toward collecting Paid Family and Medical 
Leave Insurance Program contributions and repayment of General Fund-supported start up 
costs related to the program. The report or reports shall include information related to rates, 
collection amounts, repayment schedules, program implementation schedules, and associated 
factors which may influence forecasts and outcomes.  

 
The Oregon Employment Department (OED) reports that by biennium’s end, it expects to have 
collected $276.8 million in contributions, sufficient to repay $6.1 million in General Fund operating 
costs attributable to the 2019-21 biennium, $47.1 million General Fund supported costs for the 2021-
23 biennium and $9.95 million Other Funds operating costs. Collections are scheduled to begin 
January 1, 2023 and projected to total $276.8 million by June 30, 2023, assuming collection of the 
maximum statutorily permitted contribution rate of one percent of payroll. Employees will make 60% 
of the contribution, with the remaining 40% contributed by employers. The contribution rate for the 
subsequent calendar year is set annually by the Director of the Department.  
 
Risks that could impact this timeline include the following:  

• Management and leadership turnover within the Paid Family and Medical Leave Insurance 
(PFMLI) program may impact the development of key decisions and rules adoption that define 
program elements necessary to implement collections). 

o  OED has mitigated this risk by recruiting and extending offers of employment to three 
key positions, and these employees will start in February 2022.  

• Delays in adopting program rules and definitions surrounding contribution details.  
o OED reports that rule adoption is currently on schedule and has adopted its first 

“batch” of program administrative rules, which will soon be posted. The second batch 
of rules have been proposed in consultation with advisory groups and stakeholders. 
The final grouping of rules is in development. Internal processes that aren’t part of the 
formal rule process (such as the forms or checklists based on the rules that need to be 
developed for employee use, and detailed plans for handing off information between 
different divisions when necessary) are still in development.  

• Recruitment and training, for line staff and/or information technology systems professionals 
o Like other employers, OED is coping with a tight labor market. Recruitment risks may 

be somewhat mitigated if employees currently occupying limited duration positions 
choose to apply for permanent positions in the PFMLI program. However, training any 
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employees will be challenging due to the newness of the program - processes are likely 
to be refined as issues are identified.  

• Information Technology (IT) systems development and testing 
o IT systems are under development and are expected to be tested in time to be able to 

accept and report contributions. OED will have a ‘soft rollout’ of its modernized 
Unemployment Insurance (UI) and PFMLI Tax and Contribution in system in September 
2022, when PFMLI equivalent plan information and employer UI quarterly reporting is 
due. This will enable the Department to have access to UI data, as well a window for 
identifying and fixing any issues before PFMLI collections are due in January 2023.  

• Communication plans with employers and employees 
o OED must make employers and employees aware of the obligation to contribute under 

the new PFMLI program, effectively communicate how those contributions are to be 
made, and provide education on how to report using the new system. The agency has 
a third-party contract with a firm who has done similar work in Washington. OED must 
also maintain regular and clear internal communication with OED employees about the 
new program rollout, training, duties, and processes. 

 
Recommendation:  The Legislative Fiscal Office recommends acknowledging receipt of the report.  
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